
The vessel Trinity (black hull with plenty of wood) is over 100 years old & has been re-
stored by a bloke up near Sawtell.  He was a furniture restorer, so has used some fancy tim-
bers in the restoration.  

Picture by Terry Lance 
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                         June 2019  

A recent poll of our membership showed conclusively that 95% were in 
favour of helping out at the August Sydney International Boat Show event, 
where the BIA has offered us a chance to showcase our association and its 
activities. Although polls have been found recently to be somewhat unreli-
able, I trust this one will restore confidence in the process.....   

At the last meeting an expanded audience welcomed Sean Langman and 
Belinda Tayler of the Noakes Group, whose chosen topic was òThe True 
Fabric of a Wooden Boató ð very appropriate to follow last monthõs ques-
tion about preservation vs restoration. Not only are Sean and Belinda on 
the Noakes management team, they are both active sailors of old and new 
boats and well known to many members; ideally qualified to have an opin-
ion on the subject. 

Sean took us through a veritable catalogue of boat projects, starting with 
the Olive May (shown here in a reproduction watercolour by John Ford) 

and covering mainly 
those boats in which 
he had a personal 
rather than commer-
cial interest, and thus 
perhaps more liberty 
to do as he saw fit. 
Many of the renova-
tions were driven not 
by òhow was it done 
originallyó but by òhow 
does it need to be 
done now to suit the 
purpose (ie why are we 
doing it at all?)ó. If a 
vessel built for inshore 
work is required to go 

further, safety requires it to be different or risk losing the boat altogether. 

His talk was summed up by the two photos of his son, one as a three year 
old with his hand on the tiller of the family boat and one in the boat his 
son restored as an apprentice a couple of decades later; the tiller is the 
same one. Itõs what you put into the boat, materially and emotionally, that 
really matters. 

Many thanks Sean and Belinda for taking the time to put the presentation 
together and sharing it with us. 

The larger than usual attendance was no doubt attributable to the speak-
erõs local profile, but also showed the benefit of the email-distributed 
eNews giving members a last-minute reminder. If youõre not yet on the 
distribution list, send an email to Malcolm at treasurer@wbansw.asn.au to 
get on the list. While youõre at it, send a copy to Ross A at member-
ship@wbansw.asn.au to update your membership entry. You can do this 
for any membership contact or boat details, and it saves wasting postage 
to incorrect addresses and helps us to help you get in touch with each 
other. Which is what weõre really about ð a network group with a common 
interest in wooden boats. 

A question was asked about the status of the website 
(www.wbansw.asn.au). This was relaunched last year after a rebuild by Greg 
Widders. Greg has volunteered to maintain the site but, as noted at the 
time, all members are invited, nay, encouraged to contact the committee 
with suggested changes, improvements, updates, etc. Email secre-

tary@wbansw.asn.au in the first instance, or even a note handed over at a 
meeting. Verbal comments are not recommended as much can get lost in 
translation. Back copies of Scuttlebutt are all available, bar the latest three 
months per the update policy. Note that some months have a joint edition; 
there are not necessarily 12 issues per year. 

Peter Widders advised the meeting that ticket sales for the Hal Harpur 
Dinner on Tuesday Dec 10th are now open ð see details elsewhere in this 
issue. That also means thereõs only 4 months left to complete those boats 
or marine artefacts to meet the September 30th closing date for Hal Harpur 
Award nominations.  

Which is a good segue to our 
next meeting when the guest 
speaker will be last yearõs  win-
ner, Karen Portch from Port 
Maquarie, giving us a more 
detailed look into the history 
and completion of Iris. 

This will be followed in July 

with our periodic review of the progress 
of membersõ projects ð anything from òI 
think Iõll do a ....ó to òIõve nearly fin-
ished .... (Ha!) ó Iõm sure youõre all taking 
lots of pictures already; we just want a 5-
15 minute update from as many projects 
as possible so people can see who is 
building what and maybe get some of 

Opinions and advice expressed in this publication and the Associationôs 

meetings are those of the individual originatorôs only.   The Editor and the Associationôs Committee do not necessarily endorse views 

expressed in this publication or at such forums. 

Copyright may be owned by the original author or the Wooden Boat Association Inc. 

Participation in events organized by the Association may involve certain risks which include the possibility of harm or damage to vessels, 

equipment or persons inherently associated with the perils of the sea or weather.   Such risks will require the exercise of the prior 

judgment of members on behalf of themselves, their guests and invitees whether to commence or continue any particular activity 
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mailto:membership@wbansw.asn.au
http://www.wbansw.asn.au
mailto:secretary@wbansw.asn.au
mailto:secretary@wbansw.asn.au


    Wooden Boat Association of NSW Inc.       3 

their own questions answered (or offer to help do the sanding ...?) 

The raffle was 
won by Malcolm 
Boyd ... There is 
absolutely no 
truth in the ru-
mour that com-
mittee members 
get twice as 
many tickets per 
dollar as every-
one else, but 
donõt let that sad 
news stop you 
putting your 
hand up at the 
November AGM. 
New blood = 
new ideas and 
fresh energy. 

Coming back to the SIBS display, one suggestion has been to have a 
number of pictorial story-boards, showing some builds and/or restoration 
projects from òOMGó to ò ..all who sail in heró ð just key stages, enough to 
fill an A2 board (2x A3), plus a few words. Any takers? Cõmon, defy those 
pesky polls!   

Until next time, Happy Building (or stripping, sanding, painting, polishing 

or even, hopefully, boating!) 

 

 

Hal Harpur Award 2019 

 

The WBA committee invites nominations for projects completed between 
1 October 2018 and 30 September 2019, to be considered for the Hal 
Harpur Award in 2019: 

òis for the person or persons who in the past 12 months has completed a 
project which best contributes to our objectives of encouraging the reten-
tion of wooden boat building skills or the preservation of wooden boats or 
maritime artifacts.óThe Hal Harpur Award  

Nominations close 30 September 2019. 

Projects must be nominated by member/s of the WBA. 

Nomination forms can be found on the WBA website or are available 
from the Secretary: secretary@wbansw.asn.au 

WBA Christmas Dinner and Award Night: Tuesday, 10 December 2019. 
Dinner -6.30pm. Award Night 7.30pm ð 9pm. 

Further information about bookings etc will be provided in Scuttlebutt 
and the E Newsletter later in the year. 

 

A postcard from Nick Lawther 

 

 

 

 

 

Based on a series of highly popular articles written for Classic Boat Magazine, this witty 
collection recalls some of the incidents the author has survived in over half a century of 

messing about in boats. 

Most sailors will find something to relate to in these escapades 
from around the world and they will bring a wry smile to any 
boaters lips.  The authorõs wonderfully witty cartoons help 
bring these anecdotes to life. 

All these stories are true so WBA member 
Alan Williams writes under a pen name so 
that his asrchitectural clients do not think 
they are entrusting their work to a seagoing 
Mr Bean.  Copies are available from Boat 
Books in Crows Nest at $24.95 or less on 
Amazon.  WBA members can get copies 
from Alan at meetings for $ 20. 

mailto:secretary@wbansw.asn.au
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I was to take five passengers on a trip up the Hawkesbury in a couple of 
weeks and really didn't want to embarrass myself. .The chart said it would 
pass under the Hawkesbury Railway Bridge with, at worst, 11.4 metres 
clearance.  Osprey's mast, measured when stepped for a re-varnish, was 

33ft (10.058 metres). There's also I small aerial atop and I, incorrectly, 
thought there were some wires running under the bridge.  But sitting 
alongside and looking up at about 90 degrees it seemed too close to call.  
I envisaged getting caught underneath, being accused of damaging the 
bridge and stopping the trains! Sounds expensive.  So I chickened out.  
The road bridge further up river is a tad lower at 11.1m.  

So I came home and phoned a friend - two, in fact.  Peter Widders and 
Chris Goddard.  Both seemed to recall going under the bridge in a bigger 
yacht than my 28ft and with a likely taller mast than my stubby gaff con-
figuration.  Boat Books kindly confirmed there were no updates to the 
chart to worry about.  So two days before the expedition I did another 
dummy run.  Low tide gave me another four foot so it had to be okay.  
And it was.  Only once committed and underneath an hour before low 

tide could I really see that there was, in fact, quite a bit of room.  Same 
with the road bridge. 

WOULD IT OR WOULDNõT IT? 

By Tim Barlass 
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With six aboard on a glorious weekend we passed through - I slowed 
down only a bit.  What I hadn't prepared for was a train going over as we 
passed underneath.  A surreal experience indeed.  Thanks to the WBA for 
that extra bit of confidence. 

Tim Barlass 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The WBA will host a stand at the Sydney International 
Boat Show (1 - 5 August) at Darling Harbour. Part of 
the display will be a "Name the Boatbuilding Timber". 
Prizes on offer. 

12 Boatbuilding timbers are shown in the photo, with 1 
non-boatbuilding timber included to trap the unwary. 

Timbers include a sample of the famous boatbuilding 
'pines': Huon, Kauri, Celery Top, King Billy and Ore-
gon (Douglas Fir). 

 

Contestants will be given 13 timber names and asked 
to match them to the sample numbers. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

New Members 

The Association welcomes two new members 

Robert Berrick of Newport who has a 45ft  ketch called Arcana Ce-
leste 

and 

Nguyen Tra of Sutherland who has a Michael Storer 15.5 ft canoe 
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There is nothing like messing around with other peoples boats.  It was a 
welcome change from my land bound duties to find myself helping an old 
shipwright to haul an old wooden cruiser out of the water and into his back 

yard. The sad thing is this boat, built of kauri and still very fair and salvage-
able could not be given away a short while ago. The fact that she had a 
good motor and much other useful gear made it worthwhile to pull her out 
and strip her down. Having done that the old boat will have virtually no 
value at all. A little too big for us at 30 feet and not quite what I want. I do 
hope to do up an old lake boat with a gaff or lug sail for ourselves. There 
are many of these boats still getting around the lake, some over a hundred 
years old. They were ordinary working boats that were used hard every day, 
which is the only way to prolong their life. 

Perhaps contrary to the subject we moved Westwind from her marina berth 
to a swing mooring today. Rather than putting her out to pasture I feel she 
will be used more frequently now as the berth was a little difficult to exit 
and sometimes enter.  There is also only one mooring line not six to throw 
off.  Her new home is 5 minutes from where we live. 

 

Ah yes, where we live: The bathroom is now fully lined with fibro cement 
sheets ready for filling, fairing, waterproofing and tiling.  They say you have 
to be jack of all trades to be a boat builder and having done everything 
from keel bolts to wiring on the boats I know it is true but the house is 
another matter.  One year has just past since we started and there is still 
much to do.  There is also the three and a half acres to keep under control, 
which I do enjoy but is time consuming.  Well, all our life does consume 
time, Time is the currency and life is what we buy with it. 

Phew, I am a little giddy now and may have to go and have a lie down or 
perhaps a dance in the moonlight. 

 

The bathroom and the kitchen are the two major things that have to be 
built into a house.  I seemed to have been weighed down with Bunnings, 
Ikea and contemporary restraints .  I have always done things out of my 
head with materials that were available. I do hope I have thrown those 
restraints off and can now carry on. I will take full responsibility. 

A little and relative story if I may. In the early days I was building a little 
ocean going cutter which Allan Buchanan called The Wild Duck. I had 
framed her up and was having trouble with the planking down toward the 
stern. I was trying to bend them around the boat and push them up so 
they would meet the other plank. About this time I had befriended a 
roughish fisherman and boat builder who came around to have a look. He 
sorted things very quickly and said you cant push those planks where they 
don't want to go, òlet them fly and land where they will then fill the gap 
with a stealeró. He built boats out of his head and referred to my hallowed 
boat plans as comics. Allan Buchanan's office sent them to me from Eng-
land. There were no full sized plans but a table of offsets and a rough 

guide on how to put it together. ò The sooner you throw these 
comics away the sooner you will get onó. He was rough, always 
smelt of linseed oil and cigars and liked a beer. 

I suppose what I am trying to say is that if you have an idea in 
your head you should let it fly, you can fill the gaps in with some-
thing equally as good. 

Not long after I had acquired Westwind I met a Colin Snook who 
was the navigator on Westwinds first trip to Sydney in 1938-39. He 
also kept the log, which he gave to me in typed form. There are 
ten pages, which would condense down much smaller. I have been 
meaning to send them to you to see if they would be suitable for 
Scuttlebutt. I dont mind rewriting it on the computer. 

Cheers 

Chris 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

THE PAYNESVILLE REPORT 
ŦǊƻƳ /ƘǊƛǎ ϧ Dƛƭƭƛ 5ƛŎƪŜǊ 
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BUY SWAP and SELL 
WBA members may place a non-commercial ad free of 
charge if the memberõs name and phone no.  appear.   
Non-members are charged $20 for a text ad (maximum 
25 words).  $30 with a picture.   Ads will run for two 
issues, memberõs ads longer if you ask for an extension.   
Submissions close on the 21st of each month. 
NOTE:  Items for free, No Charge.   Contact the Editor, see 
page 2 for details. 

FOR SALE 
26 ft Tasman yacht with inboard BMW diesel 

Complete with set of sails etc Timber interior, 
some finishing required 

Ken Travers     $8500   9529 9955 
 

FOR SALE 
 
OARS 2 pairs 
1.  A pair of long oars for sale, 
approx. 10' or 3.0m 
long in good 
condition $125 or 
offer.  

2.  Older made 
oars approx 7'6" or 
2.3m long with 
copper sheeted 
tips. Nicely shaped 
and 
balanced   $100 
Ono.  

Peter Smith   0415 
476 829 

 

 
FOR SALE  Owner Happy to consider reasonable 
offers 

Plywood Runabout  
The boat is a half cabin in good working order.   It is 
17ft 6inches (5.33m) in length and 1.95 metres in 
width, certified to carry 5 passengers. It is made of 
timber and plywood and the bottom has been 
fibreglassed over. There is storage under the seats 

inside the cabin and all padding is 
original.  Navigation lights and an electric bilge 
pump.   The engine is a 75HP Johnson V4 2 Stroke 
with magneto ignition. The engine does not have a 
generator or an alternator (never been a problem). 
Battery only needed to start.   2 anchors and a pair 
of Ron Marks Water Skis to go with it. (No Life 
Jackets). The trailer has had new wheel bearings 
fitted and is in good condition. The boat has always 
been garaged. The trailer is registered until 
20/8/2019 and the boat is registered until 
7/11/2019. Anyone wishing to inspect, I would only 
be too happy to accommodate, just call and 
arrange a time with me. call me on either 0414 477  
662 or 02 9644 8783. The boat is located at  Sefton. 

FOR SALE 
WESTERN RED CEDAR 

DAR 200x22x4.9M 

         127x22x5.3M 

Total Price: $328.00 

John Wagemans 

0415 031 064  or 

braeng53@optusnet.com.au 

FOR SALE 
Seagoing Kayak for sale.  Brand new, never used.  

Strip planked red cedar, fibre glassed in and out-
sideõ 2 buoyancy compartments 1 watertight 
locker, new adjustable foot stop (not installed)  
Includes instruction book, paddle and proper 
kayak seat. 
$2200 ono  design: Auk Designer Nick Schade 
John Wagemans   0415 031 064  or 

braeng53@optusnet.com.au 

 

 

 

 

 

 

WANTED 
Oars wanted. Pair of wooden racing sculls (oars) 
of the tulip or Macon shape. Approx 9ft in length. 
Must be usable or repairable.  

Nick Lawther   0407 236 999 or 

 nicklawther2099@gmail.com 

 

FOR SALE 
Classic Timber Putt-Putt Boat 

13ft Moulded ply trailer boat with single cylinder 
two stroke Stuart Turner engine.   recently over-
hauled (new cylinder liner, rings and gaskets). Still 
requires new carburettor. All new polished timber 
work installed internally.  
Inclusions are: 4 new life jackets, pair of Oregon 
oars, sun canopy, new fire extinguisher, electric 
bilge pump, navigation lights and electric starter.  
Trailer completely overhauled with new LED 
lights, wheel hubs, bearings and tyres/wheels.  
Price $7,500  
Graham DeGabriel  6331 1774 or 0424 822 321 
 

FOR SALE 
Tasmanian maritime heritage wooden dinghy. 

Built as a family fishing boat. 

15õ8ó (4.8 m) clinker built rowing boat, construct-
ed from King Billy and Huon Pine. 
Designed and built in 1969 by renowned Tasma-
nian boat builder, Reg Fazackerley (1893-1983), 
at Sandy Bay, Hobart. 
A signature òRFó and a year of construction under 
a seat. 
Professionally restored and repainted in August 
2013 by the Wooden Boat Centre, Franklin, Tas-
mania ð unused since. 
Includes a set of restored oars, King trailer, re-
cently refurbished and registered, with an addi-
tional new spare wheel and tyre, heavy duty tie-
down straps and a new boat cover. 
One of three 16-footers built by Reg Fazackerley.  
Used initially as a family, recreational fishing boat 
until purchased by the Clarence Sea Scout in 
Hobart in 1990.  Maintained in clean, dry storage 
by the Sea Scouts.  Featured at the Hobart 
Wooden Boat Festival 2013.   
Relocated to NSW in 2017 and recently relocated 
to Toowoomba, Qld in January 2019.  
Little used during its life and in excellent condi-
tion with all original timber. 
Ready for use or to admire as a prestigious col-
lectable. 
Price $8,000 (reduced originally from $13,200) 

Phone Kim on 0428 237 524 

mailto:braeng53@optusnet.com.au
mailto:braeng53@optusnet.com.au



